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New London adds a cop
Funding restored for 8th officer

In an attempt to hold down costs, the New 
London Selectmen decided  not to replace a 
police officer who resigned to take a position 
in Concord, which resulted in a reduction in 
the Police Department's budget as presented at 
Wednesday’s Town Meeting. 

In explaining the public safety portion of 
the budget, selectman Peter Bianchi reported 
that Police Chief David seastrand had approved 
the reduction and assured the board that public 
safety would not be jeopardized. However, resi-
dent Brian Armentrout immediately proposed 

to amend the Police line item, increasing it by 
$79,039 to reinstate and fund the additional 
officer position.  Seastrand reiterated that the 
staff reduction would not harm public safety or 
response time, but would result in elimination 
of the DARE program and reduce response time 
for investigations. One resident pointed out that 
although public safety was not an issue, officer 
safety would be a concern if only one officer 
could responded instead of two. After a short de-
bate, the amendment passed by a vote of 215-117 
and the amended article by a vote of 255-64.

H-D is 5th in the world
H-D’s Robert Armstrong and Aus-
tin Conroy took 5th Place in DECA”s 
International Virtual Business 
Retailing competition in Las Vegas, 
NV. The H-D team also finished 5th 
among the 15,000 high school stu-
dents from all fifty states, Puerto 
Rico, Guam, various provinces of 
Canada, Mexico, Korea, China, and 
Germany. See story and photo 
on page 3.

Voters oust Maiola
Political newcomer Todd Fratzel 
easily defeated long time incum-
bent Newport Selectman Elizabeth 
“Betty” Maiola  in a three-way 
race. Fratzel received 435 votes to 
Maiola 271. The third candidate, 
Elizabeth Marie Cassorla garnered 
58 votes. See full election 
results on page 2.

New London Selectmen Tina Helm (l) and Peter Bianchi (r) present retiring colleague Mark Kaplan with a 
framed photo of Whipple Hall in recognition of his service to the town.
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Two missing New London teenag-
ers were found a day later after a massive 
search that included the use of a helicopter. 
Elizabeth Pike, 17, of New London and 
Timothy O’Neil, 15, of Wilmot disappeared 
about 6 a.m. Friday from the Pike residence. 

They were found unharmed Saturday morn-
ing in New London. Authorities had treated 
the matter as a runaway rather than an 
abduction. 

The pair was taken to New London Hos-
pital  for precautions. 

Wilmot and New London teens found unharmed
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Newport voters are in no mood to spend
The operative word at Tuesday’s 

Newport Town Meeting was “NO”. Voters 
rejected the proposed $8.81 million operat-
ing budget by a vote of 371-384, leaving 
the town with the default budget of $8.58 
million. Also rejected were articles asking 
for $180,000 to study new water sources, 
330-404; and $158,000 for a new ambu-
lance. The article received only 57.7% of the 
vote and required 60% approval.   

Meeting a similar fate were requested 
raises for public works employees, 379-
385, and police officers, 369-390. Even 
$5000 for the friends of the Newport En-
richment Team was defeated 333-406.  

Police and fire requests fared better, a 
$27,750 for police department data termi-
nals and $64,000 for cardiac monitors for 
the Fire/EMS department were approved, 

along with $2.15 million for the Oak Street 
Bridge, which will require no tax money. Fi-
nally, voters rejected a move to return to the 
traditional form of Town Meeting 348-417.

STOVE SHOP • 464�4147

Spring Pellet 
Early Buy!!
Pre-Buy and lock in your heating cost for next winter!
Curran Premium Pellets $235.00 a ton. (50 bags)
Our most popular, best selling pellets.
Curran 70/30 Blend:  Low Ash, High Heat
Call us or stop in to pre buy at these great prices.
****Sale price good until 5/31/12.

6 Intervale Dr., Hillsboro (Behind VIP)  •  Mon., Tues. , Thurs. & Fri. 10am-4pm; 
Sat. 10am-3pm, closed Sun. & Wed.   •  www.theheatisonnh.com

Emma and Marin Westward pose with their rabbits, Midnight and Fluffbuns, as winners of 
the “Name our Mascot” Contest sponsored by Paw Prints with a Purpose. In the fore-
ground is the company mascot the girls appropriately named “Picasso”.  Missing from the 
photo are additional winners Abby and Ellie Scharpf.

Liz Thomas is reelected
Peterborough voters easily reelected 

their incumbent Selectman Liz Thomas 
by a vote of 757-200 over opponent Tony 
Nichols. A pair of petitioned articles by 
developer Craig Hick were defeated; one 
to rezone a 7.85 acre lot on Mercer Avenue 
to Village Commercial and another adding 
retailing as an accepted use in the Com-
merce Park District.
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Hillsboro-Deering DECA Team-5th in the world
Hillsboro-Deering High School DECA 

ended their competitive year with two 
recognitions on the international stage 
at the International Career Development 
Conference (ICDC) held in Salt Lake City, 
Utah from April 27 - May 2, 2012.  

Hillsboro-Deering’s DECA team for 
Virtual Business Retailing represented 
NH and won several rounds ultimately 
falling in the semi-finals to eventual 
winner Florida. The team, composed of 
junior Robert Armstrong and sophomore 
Austin Conroy, ended up in fifth place 
internationally after a preliminary season 
that had over 3,700 teams compete and 
where the top sixteen finished in a round-
robin playoff.

During the second general session, 
and in front of nearly 15,000 high school 
students and advisors from all fifty states, 
Puerto Rico, Guam, various provinces 
of Canada, Mexico, Korea, China, and 
Germany, junior Kassidy Snair, sopho-
more Alyssa Bailey, and freshman Jonas 
Hofstetter were awarded the Gold Certi-
fied School Based Enterprise Award on 
behalf of the chapter. This is the fifth 
consecutive year that the chapter has 
received this award. Additionally, junior 
Sarah Egner, who was re-elected to her 
second term as a New Hampshire DECA 
State Officer, was delegated as the New 
Hampshire lead voting delegate at the 
International conference.

Junior Rebekah Marin and sophomore 
Arthur Tuttle graduated from Leadership 
Development Academy, which was put on 
by Focus Training (www.focustraining.

com). “Arthur and Rebekah completed the 
academy and were extremely fired up with 
ideas for their future,” said Marc Payeur, 
an HD DECA Advisor.

A total of fourteen students from H-D 
attended the conference. They include 
seniors Austin Brown, Mollie Moore, and 
sophomore Aspen Dubuque (Financial 
Literacy Promotion Plan), senior Henry 
Glendinning (Principles of Hospitality), 
junior Robert Armstrong and sophomore 
Austin Conroy (Virtual Business Retail-
ing), junior Kassidy Snair, sophomore 
Alyssa Bailey, and freshman Jonas 
Hofstetter (School Based Enterprise), 
Brandon Grano (Advertising Campaign), 
Sarah Egner (NH DECA State Officer; 

Hospitality Professional Sales), Casey 
Wheeler (Quick Serve Restaurant Man-
agement), junior Rebekah Marin and 
sophomore Arthur Tuttle (Leadership 
Development Academy).

“This was a really challenging year 
for the kids,” said Payeur. “I am so proud 
of Austin and Mollie who stepped it up 
as student leaders. They really provided 
direction for the chapter this year. Mr. 
Walker, Mr. Madden, and I are thrilled 
with the efforts put forth by all the DECA 
members this year.”  

H-D DECA would like to express 
thanks to the Henniker Rotary, the Dun-
can Jenkins Trust, and the Hillcat Corner 
for helping to fund this enriching activity.  

Welcome New Readers!
This issue of The Messenger is being mailed to you to introduce 
you to our weekly newspaper which has been published 
continuously since 1868. On page 13 you will find a list of the 
locations where you can pick up a FREE copy of The Messenger 
each Friday or you can read the entire paper FREE on line at 

www.granitequill.com 
Send us your news, notices, photos and announcements.

We want to be your weekly newspaper!PRSRT STD
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Police Capt. Arrested?  

22 year veteran under investigation

Henniker considers fee based programs

Although authorities will neither con-

fi rm nor deny it, reliable sources indicate 

that Capt. Darren Remillard, a 22 year 

member of the Hillsborough Police De-

partment is being investigated for assault-

ing a man suspected of being involved with 

his wife. Chief David Roarick has referred 

all inquiries to the State Police who would 

confi rm only that they are investigating a 

matter regarding the local department. Ac-

cording to State Police Lieutenant Wagner, 

they are  investigating what appears  to be 

a simple assault, but he would not identify 

the parties involved. Chief Roarick met 

with the Hillsborough Selectmen in execu-

tive session on Tuesday evening but no 

action was taken pending a report from the 

State Police. It was further reported that 

two other offi cers, members of the newly 

formed police union, accompanied Remil-

lard during the assault. The degree of their 

involvement is not known as the union 

is now involved in the interview process. 

Lt. Wagner expects the investigation to 

be completed by the end of next week. At 

press time, no charges have yet been fi led.

During a review of the Athletic, Con-

certs and Patriotic Purposes budget line 

items, Henniker Selectman Leo Aucoin 

proposed that, in the future, all enter-

tainment  and athletic programs should 

develop programs to make them fee based 

and self-supporting, without taxpayer 

dollars. After a lengthy discussion the 

board decided to retain funding for these 

programs in the 2012 budget, but to place 

an article on the warrant to see if the town 

favored such a proposal.

Firefi ghters donate
Henniker Fire Chief Keith Gilbert 

recently presented the selectmen 

with two gifts purchased with funds 

provided by the Henniker Firefi ghters 

Association; a FIT Pack Emergency Air 

Supply valued at $2,798 (shown) and 

a Command Cabinet for the Depart-

ment's new Command Vehicle valued at 

$2,650. The board gratefully accepted 

the donations with thanks to the As-

sociation.

Their candidates fi nished in the back of the pack but these Newbury residents were proud supporters. 

Full area election results on page 13.

Visit us 
online at

granitequill.com

Chief & offi  cer honored
Sunapee Police Chief 

David Cahill and one 

of his offi  cers were 

recently honored 

for making a felony 

arrest. See story 

on page 8
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Fire the Chief?  
Petition seeks Steve Marshall's removal

83 Washington voters have submitted 

a Petitioned Warrant Article seeking the 

removal of Police Chief Steve Marshall. It 

reads: "To see if the voters in the Town of 

Washington will vote to remove the Chief 

of Police immediately." When contacted, 

Marshall, who has been Chief for 12.5 years,  

would say only that it is a personal attack by 

a former resident who has an axe to grind, 

and has nothing to do with his job perfor-

mance. The petition continues, "Whereas 

We, the voters and tax payers of the town 

of Washington are dissatisfi ed with the 

performance, behavior and effectiveness 

of the Police Chief, we ask the Selectmen 

to remove, immediately, upon passage of 

the Warrant Article, the current Chief of 

Police."
A second Petitioned article seeks to have 

the Chief of Police elected in the future. "To 

see if the voters in the Town of Washington 

will vote to elect a Police Chief as allowed in 

RSA 41:47." Washington offi cials have ap-

parently determined that the second article 

is proper and will be placed on the March 

Warrant. The selectmen are checking with 

town council as to the legality of placing the 

removal petition on the Warrant.

Newport cuts budget
Business Administrator James 

Vezina presented the proposed 2012-

2013 Newport School Budget to a small 

group at the District's Public Hearing 

Monday evening. See story on page 5.

Washington Police Chief Steve Marshall.

Visit us 
online at

granitequill.com

Nursing home murder
A Bennington woman has been 

charged with murder in a Vermont nurs-

ing home. See story on page 3.
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The Henniker Selectmen accepted Har-

tigan Wastewater's bid of $14,948 for clean-

ing about 1.9 miles, or 1/3 of the town's 

sewer system, and authorized the withdraw 

$1,330.35 from the reserve fund to pur-

chase radios for the water department.

Henniker accepts sewer cleaning bid
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Life flight
Windsor woman ejected from car on impact, 

airlifted to Dartmouth Hospital

Antrim's proposed budget up $195,000?

On December 28th, Hillsborough Po-

lice, Fire and Rescue personnel responded 

to the intersection of Routes 9 and 31 for 

a motor vehicle accident involving two ve-

hicles. Reports indicate that Beverly Hines 

of Windsor was traveling North on the 2nd 

NH Turnpike. After having stopped at the 

stop sign, and while attempting to cross 

the intersection and continue onto Route 

31, she was struck by a vehicle driven by 

Lynne Moughty of Wolfeboro, traveling 

East on Route 9. Hines was ejected from 

her vehicle after impact and fl own to 

Dartmouth-Hitchcock Hospital with life 

threatening injuries. She is currently listed 

as being in satisfactory condition. Moughty 

was transported by ambulance to Concord 

Hospital where she is listed as being in 

stable condition. Both roads were closed 

for some time after the accident.

Antrim's 2012 town budget could in-

crease by $195,255 if the selectmen accept 

all the requests made by the town's depart-

ment heads. The largest increase comes 

from the Highway Department which is 

requesting an increase of $73,656, or 8.8% 

over its current budget of $831,286. The 

Police Department has asked for $27,968 

more, for a 4.7% jump, while the Fire 

Department is seeking a 27.3% increase of 

$22,894. Offi cials stress that the numbers 

are not yet fi nal and the board will meet 

again with department heads to re-assess 

some priorities. 

The Moose is Loose
NH Fish & Game Conservation 

Offi  cers Bill Boudreau (I) and Eric Han-

nett (r) work a sling around the young 

moose on Butterfi eld Pond in Pillsbury 

State Park in Washington. Photos by 
Bob Hofstetter. See story on Page 7.

Hillsborough Police, Fire and Rescue personnel responded to this two car accident at the intersection of 

Routes 9/31 last Thursday.

Visit us online at
granitequill.com

Bruins Alumni Classic
Bruce Shoebottom of the Boston 

Bruins Alumni team playfully "slashes" 

a member of the Crotched Mountain 
Wild at the 2011 Alumni Classic. The 
2012 Boston Bruins Alumni Classic will 

be held on January 29, 2012 at 2:00 pm 

in the Sullivan Arena, St. Anselm 
College, Manchester, NH. Tickets are 
on sale now for $10 each at www.
crotchedmountain.org/tickets. 
See story on Page 14.
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The Hillsboro Deering DECA Delegation (left to right): Advisor Cullen Madden, Austin Conroy, 
Austin Brown, Jonas Hofstetter, Henry Glendinning, Alyssa Bailey, Brandon Grano, Mollie Moore, 
Casey Wheeler, Aspen Dubuque, Rebekah Marin, Sarah Egner, Robert Armstrong, Kassidy Snair, 
Arthur Tuttle, and Advisor Marc Payeur.
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Lake Sunapee Bank ranked in top 200
For the second year in a row, Lake Sunapee Bank has been 

ranked in the top 200 community banks in the country by Ameri-
can Banker magazine. The rankings are comprised of the top 
200 institutions with less than $2 billion in assets and are either 
publicly traded or filed with the Security and Exchange Commis-
sion. “We are so pleased by this recognition for the second year in 
a row,” said Stephen Theroux, President of Lake Sunapee Bank. 
“This is a shining example of the effort of all our employees to cre-
ate the best banking experience for our customers.” Lake Sunapee 
Bank, which is headquartered in Newport, NH, currently operates 
30 offices located throughout West-Central New Hampshire and 
Central Vermont.

Peterborough EMT contesting dismissal
The Peterborough Select Board recently held a grievance 

hearing requested by Jennifer Durval who was dismissed from 
her job as an EMT with the town's Fire and Rescue Department. 
Durval was fired after she failed to obtain a blood pressure reading 
on a victim of an automobile accident in Francestown on Feb-
ruary 19th. Durval’s attorney said that in her six years with the 
department no complaints have been filed regarding her service. 
However, Deputy Fire Chief Keith Rodenhiseer cited complaints 
of her swearing and anger issues that led to suspensions of 14 and 
30 days. The board entered a non public session and promised a 
decision within 15 days.

Claremont man arrested in  Newport
Vincent Cormier, 38, of Claremont is being held in the Sullivan 

County House of Corrections after being arrested on charges of 
possession of a controlled drug, burglary on Springfield Road 
in Newport on February 5th  and being an accessory to theft in 
Goshen on Jan 24th. His trial is scheduled in Claremont on May 
24th as Newport Judge Bruce Cardello recused himself because of 
a conflict of interest.

Serving the heating needs of Henniker 
and the surrounding towns for over 60 years.

20 Hall Ave., Henniker • Route 114, Bradford

428-3333  •  938-5335

We honor Visa, MasterCard, American Express 
& Discover Cards as well as the Ayer & Goss Card.

FUELS

FUEL OILS • LP GAS
24 Hour Self Service • Gasoline & Diesel Pumps

The meeting room at the New London Town Offices overflowed with 
family, friends and colleagues who came to say thank you to Mark Ka-
plan who is stepping down after serving as a selectman for 15 years.

The Law Offices of James F. Laura P.C.

Free Initial Consultation
Call 603.227.9700

Representing Client’s Interests
Statewide For Over A Decade In All
Aspects Of

• Criminal Defense
• Personal Injury • DWI
• Product Liability
• General Practice of Law

TOWN OF HILLSBOROUGH
POSITION AVAILABLE FOR A

FULL-TIME OFFICE ASSISTANT
The Town of Hillsborough is looking for a full-time offi ce 
assistant to work 40 hours per week with benefi ts.  This position 
will be an integral part of the town’s administration offi ce in a 
multitasking capacity.  Applicants must possess good customer 
service skills, profi ciency in Microsoft Offi ce products, specifi cally 
word and excel.  Experience in payroll preparation.  Knowledge in 
web site design and maintenance is a plus. The hourly rate will 
be commensurate with knowledge and experience.  Hillsborough 
is an equal opportunity employer.  Please submit cover letter and 
resume to: Town of Hillsborough, P. O. Box 7, Hillsborough, NH 
03244.  Position will remain open until fi lled.
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Colby Sawyer College graduates 207 students
An overflow crowd of faculty, family 

and friends gathered under the traditional 
huge white tent as Colby-Sawyer College 
celebrated its 2012 Commencement on 
Saturday, May 5, graduating 207 students. 
The College recognized the following 
members of the Class of 2012 for out-
standing achievement as scholars, campus 
leaders and student athletes: Joseph R. 
Delaney was selected as the Class of 2012 
Commencement Student Speaker and 
delivered an address titled “Earning the 
Right.” The 2012 Colby-Sawyer Award 
was presented to Madison Hawkins who  
was also the winner of The Wynne Jesser 
McGrew Scholar-Athlete Award, which 
recognizes the female graduate who has 
made significant contributions to the col-
lege's scholastic and varsity athletic pro-
grams. Tyler Allan Hendrickson received 
the Senior Achievement Award. The 
Scholar-Athlete Award winner was Owen 
Stephen Worden, a Sports Management 
major with a minor in Writing for Publica-
tion and Coaching Certification from New 
Bedford, Mass. 

Douglas W. Lyon, retired treasurer 
and former vice president of Finance and 
Administration, and a resident of New 
London, N.H., received the college's high-
est award, the Susan Colgate Cleveland 
Medal for Distinguished Service. 

Assistant Professor of Business 
Administration Jody E. Murphy received 
the Jack Jensen Award for Excellence in 

Teaching, the college's highest faculty 
award, and deliver the Commencement 
Address, titled “Life Must Balance."

The Distinguished Alumni Award was 
presented to Suzanne Turtle Millard, a 

graduate of the Class of 1956, in recogni-
tion of her extraordinary professional 
accomplishments, deep commitment to 
women in business, and her generous 
philanthropy for causes she believes in. 

Governor John Lynch presented Anna 
Dickson of Newport with the Sullivan 
County Joseph D. Vaughn Award at State 
House ceremonies on Tuesday. The award is 

presented annually to a couple or individual, 
in each county, 60 years or older, who 
demonstrates outstanding leadership and 
volunteer service to senior citizens in NH.

Governor honors Newport’s Anna Dickson

NH First Lady Susan Lynch (l) with her dog Katie and HDES Principal Noreen McAloon 
greeted students who participated in Walk To School Day in spite of the rain.

SPRUCE UP FOR SPRING!
Yellow Tag Sale - Storewide Savings!
•  Featuring Shaker & Country-style Dining Room,
   Bedroom and Occasional Pieces.
• Choose from Solid Oak, Maple, Ash, Cherry, and Pine
• Other Spruce Up for Spring Specials Throughout the Store
   including Factory Authorized Specials on Clayton Marcus Sofas,
   Loveseats, Chairs, Sleepers and Recliners.

BARNS OF BRADFORD - Factory Furniture Store
Rte 114 by Lake Massasecum, Bradford NH • 938-2618

MC/Visa • OPEN Mon-Sat 10 to 5; Sun 11-4 • Budget terms arranged.

Free
Delivery
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2012 ARCTIC CAT
WILDCAT 1000i H.O.

LIVINGSTON’S ARCTIC CAT
(603) 464-5454 • 123 Henniker Street • Hillsboro, NH

$16,599

15% OFF all in-stock 
Arcticwear & Accessories 

in the clothing shop!!

Help with Newbury’s veteran’s Memorial
With a dedication ceremony set for July 14 during Old Home 

Day, The Newbury Veterans Memorial Committee is seeking dona-
tions to help fund the cost of raising this tribute to those who have 
served and are serving America. Residents may purchase 4”x8” 
inscribed memorial bricks for $50; 12’x12’ granite pavers for $250 or 
a 14"x48" granite bench for $2000.

Energy efficient street lights for Newport 
Town Administrator Paul Brown informed the Newport Select-

men that PSNH is offering a program to replace all the street lights 
in town with more energy efficient models at no cost to the town. 
PSNH would replace the lights, while the town continued to pay its 
normal monthly fee. PSNH would apply the initial savings to the 
cost of replacement until paid, and then Newport would receive the 
reduced rate. If  the total savings was used by PSNH it would take 52 
months before Newport received the savings. The board authorized 
Brown to explore the various options available.  

Bank of New Hampshire is proud to announce that they have made a 
$500,000 contribution towards LRGHealthcare’s “Strengthening the 
Community’s Well-Being” capital campaign.   (L-R): Suzanne Stiles, VP - 
Administrative and Support Services at LRGHealthcare and Board Mem-
ber for Bank of New Hampshire; Mark Primeau, President & CEO of Bank 
of New Hampshire; Tom Clairmont, President and CEO of LRGHealthcare.

Future Citizens: These New London Elementary School children opened 
the Town meeting by leading the Pledge Of Allegiance and  National 
Anthem.

Oil Undercoating
www.NHOILUNDERCOATING.com

1-855-OIL RUST
Deering, NH  •  Ask about our free

local pickup & delivery

 Best Protection
 Against RUST! $99

Special

Results from the longest-running trial comparing 
tamoxifen with the aromatase inhibitor letrozole 
(trade name Femara) show unequivocally that letro-
zole has withstood the test of time and continues 
to prevent breast cancer recurrences and reduce 
the risk of death in post-menopausal women with 
hormone-receptor-positive early breast cancer. Adju-
vant therapy (treatment that is given after surgery), 
using drugs that target hormones such as estrogen, 

is given to patients with early breast cancer who have hormone-recep-
tor-positive tumors. These tumors occur in approximately 75% of breast 
cancer cases. Tamoxifen has been the “gold standard” hormone treat-
ment for women with early, estrogen-receptor-positive breast cancer. 
It works by blocking the growth-promoting action of estrogen on the 
cancer cells. Aromatase inhibitors, such as letrozole, are newer and alter 
the function of aromatase, an enzyme involved in estrogen production. 
They can be used in sequence with, or as an alternative to tamoxifen for 
post-menopausal women.

•  •  •
Antibiotics that doctors typically prescribe for sinus infections do not re-
duce symptoms any better than an inactive placebo, according to a study 
in the Journal of the American Medical Association. In practice, instead of 
giving antibiotics, such as the amoxicillin used in this study, the research-
ers suggest treating symptoms, such as pain, cough and congestion, along 
with watchful waiting to see whether further treatment is necessary.

•  •  •
Taking oral antibiotics for treatment of acne appears to be associated 
with reporting symptoms of pharyngitis (sore throat), according to a 
report published in Archives of Dermatology.

•  •  •
Brought to you as a public service by

TAKE YOUR MEDICINE

HENNIKER PHARMACY  •  603-428-3456
P.O.Box 718 • Proctor Square • Henniker, NH 03242

BY SARAH CHAPIN
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New London voters approve all spending articles
With the exception of the article on 

Public Safety funding ( See page 1), New 
London voters  attending the town’s 
first Town Meeting in May spent little 
time debating the proposed department 
budgets. Easily approved were requests 
for $1,212,211 for General Government; 
$2,326,894 for Highways & Streets; 
$183,272 for Health & Welfare; $632,111 
for Recreation, Culture & Conservation; 
$323,848 to reduce Principal & Long Term 
Debt and $445,500 for various Capital 
Reserve Funds.

Also approved was $860,00 for a Fire 
truck, $164,156 for Six wheel Dump 
truck, $74,728 for a One Ton Truck and 
$10,000 for Portable Traffic Lights. None 
of these purchases impact current taxes as 
they come from existing Capital Reserve 
Funds.  All segments of the budget were 
reduced from last year’s except for Health 
& Welfare which had to absorb a 29% in-
crease in cost of the New London Hospital 

ambulance from $93,902 to $121,393.
During voting, earlier in the day, all 13 

proposed zoning amendments passed by 
substantial margins.

HD Interim Superintendent Dr. Garry Murphy recognizes Walter Sterling, teacher for ELL, 
for his achievement of passing 3 State and National tests with scores of 100% on each. The 
tests allow him to administer ACCESS tests to students who are English Limited Learners.

Same Friendly Faces 

Same Convenient Locations  

Same Products and Services

Your Community Bank has a new name!

Member FDIC

Laconia Savings Bank is now 

  Bank of New Hampshire…

Whitefield Gorham

Littleton

Woodsville

Lincoln

Conway

Moultonborough
Plymouth

Gilford (2)
Center

Ossipee

Laconia

Claremont

Hillsborough
Concord (2)

ManchesterAntrim

Bedford

Dover

Rochester

www.BankNH.com  1.800.832.0912

Have a happy
Mother's Day!
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Town wants School Street repaired
Hillsborough’s newest selectman has wasted no time in 

adapting to his new job. After convincing his fellow selectmen to 
write to the Governor and Council to put pressure on the NH De-
partment of Transportation to improve the condition of School 
Street, David Fullerton visited the H-D School Board asking it to 
provide a similar letter. The board seemed receptive and it was 
suggested that as it is a safety issue, perhaps the selectmen in 
Deering, Washington and Windsor might join in. Fullerton also 
hopes for support from Hillsborough Pride, the Lions Club and 
the Chamber of Commerce.

Warner Selectmen are talking trash
Varick Proper, Foreman at the Warner Transfer Station 

reported that the tonnage numbers are stable.  Construction 
and demolition are showing a slight reduction because of the 
monitoring; only construction material generated in Warner is 
accepted; the asphalt shingles are being segregated and recycled. 
Varick said mostly everything (aluminum, plastic, steel cans, 
light iron, etc.) except mixed paper and cardboard is marketed 
through Northeast Resource Recovery. Hartman asked if a 
separate swap shop is another dead issue. He understood the 
swap shop would be removed from the processing building and 
set up in another location, the outside bays were once thought 
to be a considered option. Varick thought using the bays was a 
good idea but has had second thoughts because the area needs 
to be watched for items not appropriate for the swap area. David 
Karrick asked Varick if the swap shop was in a separate building 
would another employee be needed to monitor the shop; Varick 
said yes, either an employee or volunteers. 

New London police asking for help 
The New London Police are asking for help in an ongoing 

investigation into a possible home invasion on May 3rd. On that 
date, the police received a call from a resident on Route 103 
reporting that when he arrived home, an unknown male was in 
his residence. A Code Red alert was activated and an extensive 
search was conducted by police from New London, Grantham, 
Newbury, Sunapee and the State Police K-9 unit. Anyone with 
information is asked to call the New London Police at 526-2626.

CORRECTION: In last week’s Messenger, we incorrectly said that the 
Hillsborough highway crew was dismantling the Kemp house. In fact, 
Ray Daniels volunteered his time and equipment to do the job. 

”Beat The Heat”
    Call now for free estimate.
    Central Systems also available.

Plumbing • Heating • Well Pumps • Air & Water Conditioning • Sales • Service 
Installation • NH Master Plumbers Lic. #1498 • New London: 256-2098

Concord: 224-7186 • Henniker, 78 Depot Hill Road 428-7990 • info@agsservices.net

Mitsubishi Ductless
Air Conditioners

 LAFLAMME
OPTICAL &
   EYE CARE

 147 West Main Street, Suite 103
Hillsboro, NH 03244

603-680-4040

20% Off
a complete pair of glasses*

Call to schedule an eye exam
or bring in your prescription

*Not to be combined with any other offers or insurances

Bradford
603-938-5161
Goshen
603-863-5601
Power Equipment
Newbury
603-938-2000

Large enough to meet your needs...
                             Small enough to care!

Start Right, Start Now
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Newport Selectmen nix county dispatch proposal
Plans for a Sullivan County Emergency 

Operations Center to dispatch Fire and 
Police for county towns received a cool re-
ception from the Newport Selectmen at their 
may 7th meeting. Plans call for a centralized 
center in Claremont to dispatch to 46 Fire, 
Police and EMS agencies in Sullivan County. 
Newport Police Chief James Burroughs 
urged the board to maintain the town's cur-
rent dispatch center at the police station. He 
said the Newport facility was state of the art 
and “over built” to handle future expansion. 
Fire Chief Wayne Conroy stressed that Fire/
EMS calls required a different service from 
Police calls. 

Selectman Gary Nichols, an EMT him-
self, was concerned with the effectiveness 
of using a single frequency for Fire/EMS 
activities countywide and the potential loss 
of paging coverage for the town’s volunteers.  

After further discussion, the board adopted 
Nichols' motion that Newport inform the 
county that it wants to maintain its own 
dispatch but that if a study committee is 
formed, the town wants to participate.

New London elects Kidder
Janet Kidder defeated John Grosvenor 

Lewis 578-85 for the vacant seat on the 
Board of Selectmen. Bruce Parsons, David 
Harris and Casey Biuso were elected Tracy 
Library Trustees, while Joe Cardillo, Robert 
Prohl and Larry Dufault won seats on the 
Budget Committee.

Police Chief James Burroughs (l) and Fire Chief Wayne Conroy (r) both urged the Newport Select-
men to reject the proposal to construct a centralized Sullivan County dispatch center in Clare-
mont.

Village Discount
Center

TOOLS • TARPS • FISHING TACKLE • MARINE • GIFTS • HOUSEWARES

Open 7 Days
a Week  9-5

492 West Main St.
Hillsboro, NH
478-5330

Light Kits,
Fenders, Tires,

Hubs, Etc.

TRAILER
ACCESSORIES
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Deering will reimburse HYAA fees
After a long and contentious battle with some Deering resi-

dents over paying Hillsborough-Deering children’s participation 
in HYAA and use of Hillsborough’s recreational facilities, the 
Deering Selectmen have not only renewed the agreement with 
Hillsborough, they have now agreed to reimburse Deering par-
ents for fees associated with registering with HYAA. The board 
has allocated $40/child. Parents should bring proof of residency 
and HYAA participation to the Town Hall before December 31, 
2012 to be reimbursed.

Hopkinton studies Human Resources
Jay Burgess, from the Community Outreach Group told the 

Hopkinton Selectmen that the Human Resources position needs 
to be a feeder and receiver of information of the needs of the 
community. There is a need for a single person to be a point of 
contract for all areas. Burgess referred the Board to the graph, 
noting that the Human Resource Coordinator should be a contact 
point for all resources available in the community and in the 
immediate area. He also explained the history of the formation of 
the Outreach Group. The selectmen were in general agreement 
with the areas the graph illustrated, noting that they as a Board 
are struggling to identify the needs of the town and this helps to 
clarify those needs.

Merle Dustin inquired if the Board saw the position as one 
full time or two part time positions, to which Chairman O’Brien 
replied one position. Noting the old job description is very vague, 
the Board asked administrator Neil Cass to put together a new 
job description using the input from this meeting. Chairman 
O’Brien would like to discuss further the Community Outreach 
Group serving as a committee to help the Human Services Coor-
dinator, much in the same function as the Road Committee helps 
the Highway Department.

Annual Black Fly Open set for May 17
The Lakes Region Chamber of Commerce is again sponsoring 

its annual Black Fly Open at the Country Club of New Hamp-
shire. This year’s event is scheduled for May 17th with registra-
tion open at 9 a.m. followed by a shotgun start at 10 a.m. The 
$95/player fee includes driving range, round of golf, cart, lunch, 
Black Fly Open hat and bug spray for the flies.

After a long delay, the Vernondale General Store is again open for business.

5th Annual Warner 

Spring Arts Festival

May 19th 
Saturday 10:00am – 4:00pm 

Historic Warner Village

A not-to-be missed unique day-long event for the entire 
family featuring art exhibits along Main Street including 
special classes, displays, and hands-on demonstrations. This 
year, the W.I.L.D.Center and Zoological Park of America 
will exhibit some of their animals at the Mt. Kearsarge 
Indian Museum. Other events and workshops for the kids 
include story time at the library, face painting, crafts and 
building fairy houses! Special health services at Brookside 
include chair massage, blood pressure and glucose checks 
and Herbalife. Dance and theater workshops, used book 
sale at BookEnds and childrens book sale at the Library, 
Historical Society Barn sale, live local music throughout 
the day! Lunch and bake sale at the United Church of 
Warner, and FREE Horse & Carriage rides. Pick up a map 
and schedule at any downtown shop! 

AGAIN this year!! Mayfest Music Concert in the 
Park (Sponsored by the Kearsarge Conservatory for The 
Performing Arts) at Riverside Park beginning at 6:30PM. 
BBQ at 6:00pm. 

FREE parking downtown for all events! 

Historic Warner – Located at Exit 8 or 9 off I-89 
FOR MORE INFO VISIT: 

www.kearsargechamber.org
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HYAA U-12 Bombers stay undefeated 
Text & Photo by Marty Robie

You couldn’t have asked for a better day for baseball at 
Grimes Field in beautiful Hillsboro N.H. than it was on Saturday 
when the Hillsboro Bombers defeated Weare to improve to a 2-0 
undefeated season in what started out to be a pitchers duel for 
the first two innings. 

The Bombers put 11 year old Sean Morin on the hill for the 
start of the game striking out four batters, giving up 3 hits, 1 
walk, and leaving Weare scoreless after 2 innings of play. Despite 
an injury to his glove hand, Morin remained in focus and had a 
very good outing maintaining his strike zone and allowing his 
fielders to do their part as a team. In the third inning Weare put 
one up on the board in what would be the only score of the game 
for the visiting team. 

After the one run, Jake Dyer decided that was enough and 
worked  just under 3 innings allowing 1 hit and only giving up 
one run while striking out seven batters, and walking three. 
Again strong fielding supported their pitcher and the team as 
a whole. In the fouth inning the scoreboard would change as 
Sean Morin and Rian Queen would cross home plate when Brad 
Sampson would step into the batters box and take one for a ride 
with a hard shot to deep center field for a stand up triple scoring 
Morin and Queen. 

In the same inning Gavin Kenney showed excellent base run-
ning skills when stealing both second and third base and then to 
score on another hard shot this time a double by Brandon Plante.  
Plante would then score after stealing both third base and home. 
In the fifth inning the Bombers put four more across the plate 
while the win was sealed by holding the Weare team scoreless 
by a strong defensive effort by Dawson Tso, Kyle Bergstressor, 
Tucker Sheehan, and Luke Naugle during the fifth and sixth in-
nings supporting Brad Sampson who closed out the game on the 
mound for the Bombers.

11 year old Sean Morin held Weare to no runs during the first two in-
nings against Weare, during  the Bombers 9-1 victory.

The Richard W. Withington Award is granted to a 
member of the Hillsboro-Deering School personnel; 
teacher, administrator, secretary, custodian, aide, 
coach, activities director, or other full or part-time 
employee of the District.

The recipient should be recognized as an ambassador 
of the school into the Hillsborough community, a 
person who has strived far and achieved excellence, 
contributed signifi cantly to the general welfare of 
the students in ways above and beyond the normal 
requirements of their job, offered students and adults 
a model of strong professional behavior and carried 
this model from the school into the community.  
Recognition and respect in the Hillsborough 
community as a representative of the Hillsboro-
Deering School District is a key component. 

Please submit nominations in writing to:

 Dr. Garry P. Murphy
 Interim Superintendent of Schools
 SAU #34
 P. O. Box 2190
 Hillsboro, NH 03244

Deadline for nominations: Friday, May 25, 2012.  

The Withington Award is determined annually in 
an amount of at least $1,000 by a Grant Committee 
consisting of a representative of the public, currently 
Douglas Hatfi eld, the Chairperson of the Hillsboro-
Deering School Board, and the Superintendent of 
Schools.
The award recipient will be announced during 
the Hillsboro-Deering High School graduation 
ceremonies on June 8, 2012.

Equal Opportunity Employer/
Equal Educational Opportunities

PUBLIC NOTICE

HILLSBORO-DEERING
SCHOOL DISTRICT

2012 NOMINATIONS FOR
THE RICHARD W. 

WITHINGTON AWARD
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Dear Parents of Prom Goers!!!,
With Prom night and Graduation fast 

approaching it may be the optimum time to 
talk to your teen about having fun and staying 
safe. Teens don’t want to hear us lecturing 
them; no doubt, they want to be happy and 
excited about these milestones in their lives. 
Instead of lecturing, have a heart to heart with 
your teen, explaining that they are turning 
into young adults and now can handle mature 
conversations. 

A few tips to consider when having that 
all important conversation with your son or 
daughter: who are they going with?, who is 
driving?, what are the plans exactly for the 
evening?, do they have their cell phone?, give 
them “outs” for risky decisions by other teens, 
let it be “ok” to call you and change their 
mind, with no questions asked.

It is also a great idea for your teen to have 
another trustworthy adult they can call if they 
need to. Rehearse with your teen what they 
can say if they are in a tough situation. It may 

be uncomfortable for you and your teen, but 
it is essential to have discussion concerning 
drugs, alcohol, and the consequences of bad 
decisions. Equally important is to support 
your child in order to make the night a safe, 
memorable one. Make sure your teen has 
a bit of cash, a camera and a charged cell 
phone. It’s a good idea to have the cell num-
bers of a couple of your teen’s friends and/or 
their parents as well. If your teen has decided, 
for whatever reason, not to attend the prom, 
give them some space but the opportunity to 
talk about how they may feel about not being 
part of the event.  

One last thing for parents…it’s normal to 
feel anxious and excited about this important 
time in your child’s life. It’s also ok to do ev-
erything you can to make these events happy, 
memorable and safe.

Check out a very helpful and informative 
website: cadyinc.org/library/promgrad.html

Judy Fournier, MS, CPS
Office of Youth Services, Hillsboro, NH

 A Publication of
Granite Quill Publishers
Your Hometown Weekly Since 1868
A Tradition Worth Keeping!
246 West Main Street • PO Box 1190
Hillsboro, NH 03244-1190
Phone: 464-3388 • Fax: 603-464-4106
E-mail: granitequill@mcttelecom.com
www.granitequill.com
STAFF
Leigh Bosse: Publisher
Joyce Bosse: Editor
Christi Macomber: Advertising Design
Gail Stratos: Publication Design & Layout, 
Advertising Design, Production & Website 
Deborah Belanger: Sales Rep
DEADLINE:
Monday at 5pm prior to Fri. publication.
ADVERTISEMENT ERRORS:
We will be responsible for errors in advertise-
ments only to the extent of correcting the 
same in the next issue using space equal 
to the items in error.
LETTERS POLICY:
We will print signed letters to the editor
on a space available basis. Letters should be 
no more than 250 words, typed or e-mailed. 
Letters must be signed but names may be 
excluded upon request.
PHOTO SUBMISSIONS:
We encourage individuals and groups to 
submit photos of their events or activities, 
either by mail or e-mail.
CORRECTIONS POLICY:
We strive every day to present full, fair and 
accurate news reports. We will correct, in this 
space, factual inaccuracies in our coverage. 
We encourage readers to tell us if we have 
made a mistake.

Also from the The Granite Quill:

IN New Hampshire
Your Guide to What’s Happening in the Granite State

Senior Lifestyles
A Guide for New Hampshire’s Active Seniors

NH Homes & Home Improvement
A Guide for NH Home Owners & Home Seekers

Guest Editorial .

  True Then • True Today
Government's view of the economy could be summed up in a few short phrases: If 
it moves, tax it. If it keeps moving, regulate it. And if it stops moving, subsidize it.

-- Ronald Reagan (1986) 
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DIRECTED BY GUY CARON

MAY 30 – JUNE 3
VERIZON WIRELESS ARENA

Tickets starting at $35 
cirquedusoleil.com

OFFICIAL SPONSORS

Tickets on sale at the box office, all Ticketmaster outlets, 
ticketmaster.com or charge by phone 1-800-745-3000.



Elizabeth (Betty) Desmarais - sole proprietor
25 East Main Street, Warner, NH 03278

603.456.2351 • email: LizzyStitch@LizzyStitch.com

During the month of May ‘12, bring in this ad for
10% OFF your entire purchase. (excludes Longarm)

“New Shop Schedule Hours!” 
Tues.- Sat. 10-5; and every third Sun. 12-4

More days for your shopping enjoyment!

www.FIBERSTUDIO.com

161 Foster Hill Rd., Henniker • 428-7830 
Monday -Saturday 10-5pm

Where Art Meets Fiber
Bring your mom to The Fiber Studio and receive10% Off your total purchase. Exp. 5-12-2012

Mother’s Day Gift

Tai Chi Classes
Calm, Relax and Quiet

4 weeks $40.00

Inner Peace Tai Chi * Concord, NH 03301
nesainc@aol.com

 LIVING YOUNG LLIVVIINGG YYYY UUUUUUUUUUNNNNNNNNGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGYYYYYYYG YYYYYYY UUUUUNNNNGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGYYYYY       Day Spa
             Mother’s Day,
            Graduation & Prom... 
           Give a gift that’s sure
         to please...
       Purchase a Gift Certifi cate
   from Living Young Day Spag g y p

  Francine Marchand, licensed esthetician/instructor/Reiki Master
256, 2nd NH Turnpike Hillsboro, NH 03244
www.livingyoungdayspa.com • 478-0304

Pain
Management &

Massage Available

“Laugh and the World Laughs with you”

Free Laughter Clubs
De-Stresses, Relaxes, Lowers Blood Pressure, 

Good Night Sleep

Tuesday evenings
Wednesday at noon

Where? Call 224-5768 or email
center.of.laughter@gmail.com

Gift Certifi cate for Mom
on Mother’s Day

      Happy 
Mother'sDay!

Think... Mother’s Day
Think...TTTTTTTTTTTTTTTTTTTThhhhhhiiiiiinnnnkkk............

Country Cobwebs
42 Kearsarge Mountain Road, Warner, NH

Open Wed.-Sat. 10:00AM-5:00PM • Also by chance
www.countrycobwebs1.net

603-456-3033

Now Open for Our 26TH Season!
Gifts for all the Moms in your life!
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LIVE.
CREATE.
GROW.

Common Ground
Garden Market

      Where plants and people come together.

279 Henniker St., Hillsboro • 464-3645 • 8-6 Daily
www.CommonGroundsGardenMarket.com. 

All Hanging Baskets
     Only $2200

Mother's Day 
Special

We have local maple syrup and fresh eggs!

Now through
May 13th

If I had a single 
fl ower for 

every time I think 
about you, 

I could walk 
forever in my 

garden. 
 ~Attributed to Claudia Ghandi

Happy Mother'sDay!      Happy 
Mother'sDay! Davis & Towle

Group, Inc.
Proctor Square
Henniker
800-491-3238
428-3238
www.davistowle.com

Ayer & Goss, Inc.
4 Hall Avenue
Henniker
428-3333

Kathy Fraser’s
Hair Salon
67 West Main St.
Hillsboro
464-3177

Western Ave. 
Pizzeria LLC
26 Western Ave.
Henniker  428-8442

Hilltop Heating
Deering Center Rd. 
Deering, 464-5311

Monadnock 
Paper Mill, Inc.
Bennington, NH
588-3311

Look N2 Store
Concord Stage. Rd
Weare, NH
529-4433

Central Concrete 
Corporation
Jct: Rt. 114 & 202
Henniker
428-7900

H.R. Clough
Home Heating
Sales & Service
76 Pine Street
Contoocook
746-3456

Red Coat Travel
246 West Main St.
Hillsborough, NH
Travel 464-4467

Red Coat Realty
246 West Main St.
Hillsborough, NH
Realty 464-3053

A Common Place
Eatery
11 Main St.
Bennington, NH
588-6888

Yanni’s Pizza
260 West Main St.
Hillsboro, NH
464-4700

American Barber 
Studios of 
Henniker
14 Bridge St. 
Henniker
717-5262

Red Coat Homes
246 West Main St.
Hillsborough, NH
Homes 464-3880



Mother’s Day
Schedule:

MV MT SUNAPEE 
TOUR BOAT

Saturday & Sunday
@ 2:00 PM

MV KEARSARGE 
RESTAURANT SHIP

Dinner Cruises
Friday & Saturday

@ 6:30

Sunday Brunch
@ 11:00

938-6465  •  Sunapeecruises.com

Sunapee Cruises

603-924-9322

225 Brady’s 
Plaza, Rt. 202

N. Peterborough

Good Eating
Never Goes

Out of Style!!

Regular menu also available. Call ahead for reservations.

Mother’s Day is Sun. May 13th
We are open from 10:30am to 9pm

Lobster Roll • Baked Lazy Lobster • Prime Rib
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Bring Mom to Kimball’s for Mother’s Day!

 Salzburg Square
292 Route 101,

Amherst, NH
(603) 673-5223

 Unique Accessories
Silk Scarves, Shawls, Hats, Fascinators & Jewelry
Special Occasion Apparel
Vintage “Nataya,” Elegant “Soulmates”
Mother of the Bride or Groom
Formal & Casual Dining
French Table Linens, Heritage Table Lace,
Root Candles: Collenettes, Arista & Tapers

A Specialty
Boutique
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HENNIKER FARM & COUNTRY STORE
OPEN: MON.-SAT. 8-5; SUN. 9-1

110 BRADFORD ROAD • HENNIKER • 428-3255

Mom will love what you fi nd
at the farm!

Gift
Cards

Available

• Hanging  Baskets
• Gardening  Gifts

• Women’s  Carhartt &
  Woolrich  Clothing

• Wind  Spinners
• Bird  Feeders

• &  Much
Much
More!

Happy Mother’s Day to All the Moms!
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We have the soils & organic fertilizers needed to get growing
184 Stonefalls Rd., Henniker, NH, just off Rte. 202/9

603-428-6161 • Open 7 Days • We deliver or you pickup

www.stonefallsgardens.com

StoneFalls Gardens

Grow Well!

Our nursery is 
fi lled with colorful, 
healthy plants for your vegetable, 
herb or perennial gardens. 

We have gift certifi cates!

is 
olorful, 
nts for your vegetable,
nnial gardens.

gift certifi cates!

Mother ’s   Day
Stunning 

Hanging Baskets

May 13
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Maple St., PO Box 2127, Henniker, NH 03242 • 603-428-3265 • Fax 428-7377
www.edmundsstore.com

Main St., PO Box 126, Antrim, NH 03440 • 603-588-6565 • Fax 588-3101
www.edmundsstore@conknet.com

Edmunds Department Store, Inc. d/b/a

Revolutionary War veteran remembered
On Thursday April 26, 2012 the Mercy Hathaway White Chap-

ter, NHSODAR marked the grave of Revolutionary War Veteran 
William Brown. William Brown was born in April 1761. He was 
of English descent. He enlisted in May 1781 as a Private in Capt. 
Daniel Livermore Company, Col. Henry Dearborn Regiment in 
NH Line and fought at the battle of Bunker Hill helping to load 
the cannon with chain shot. He was discharged in December 1783 
and married Sarah Campbell born in 1769 of Scottish descent. 
They were parents of eleven children. Brown died in August 1855 
in Chester, VT and is buried in the Pine Grove Cemetary, North 
Springfield, VT. 

Newport Police arrest violent fugitive
The Newport police have arrested Vincent Cormier on an out-

standing warrant for burglary and theft. Cormier, who authorities 
describe as a member of a violent prison gang, has been wanted 
since the warrant was issued in February. Two others, who were 
arrested with Cormier, were charged with harboring a fugitive.

New London Bandstand budgets $
New London Town Administrator Kimberly Hallquist has spo-

ken with Terry Knowles from the State’s Charitable Trust Division 
to set up a meeting with members of the Bandstand Committee to 
figure out what they are to do with the requests for money. Peter 
Bianchi said the Bandstand Committee wants to spend money on 
some items that he wasn’t sure fell under the programming costs, 
which was specified in the will of Mr. Steve Mendelson. Last year 
they took out $13,250. and want to use $16,000 for 2012 and that 
will use up the rest of the interest and they won’t have much fund-
ing left. Bianchi said that he would not like to expend any money 
from the account until this has all been cleared and approved.

Hillsborough accepts road repair bid
Acting on the recommendation of Highway Supervisor Bill 

Goss, the Hillsborough Selectmen unanimously accepted the 
$166,869 bid from Advanced Paving for the repaving of portions of 
Sawmill Road, Child’s Way, Windsor Terrace, Kemp Road and Old 
Drift Way.

(L-R) Savannah Smith, Laurel Corson, Merle Dustin, Jan Carlson, Mercy 
Hathaway , Roxana Smith, Laura McCrillis Kessler, Angela Lavoy, Sarah 
Voll, Julia Rowe Eacott, Joy Dabney Hagg, Barbara Corson, Cyndee 
Anderson, Janet Fortnam.

 78 Depot Hill Rd. 
Henniker, NH 03242

428-8033 Henniker
526-5900 New London
Toll Free 888-345-8033
Fax 428-3102

 Tank Pumping 
 Drain Cleaning

 Bacteria Treatment
 Portable Toilets

 www.americangss.com

“GET PUMPED”

SPRING SPECIAL
1,000 gallon tank 
pumped for $225 

with this ad.

�MAC’S�
Tractor & Small Engine

Service & Repair
I service and repair all makes and models of equipment, from gas powered 

hedge trimmers, string trimmers, leaf blowers, chain saws, sit-down and walk 
behind lawn mowers, snow blowers, cut off  saws, rototillers, pole saws, 

compactors, generators (engine only), log splitters, wood chippers, 
gas powered air compressors and more.

I also service & repair mini excavators, skid steers & more!mini excavators, skid steers & more!

Homeowners
& Commercial

Spring
Tuneup

Specials!
162 West Main Street

Hillsboro, NH • 603-464-4054
Hours: M-F 8am-5pm, 

Sat. 8am-1pm. Call or stop by. 
Next to Wyman’s Auto
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SPorts  High School Results

HOURS: M-F 7am-5pm, Sat. 7am-1pm
Antrim Lumber Co. 78 Smith Road

Antrim • 588-2139

If you’re interested in quality
lumber and unparalleled

service, Antrim Lumber should be your choice.
Stop in and see us today.

Antrim Lumber

Why “wood” you
settle for less?

Choose Our Quality
Lumber.

 • “PURECOMFORT” Heating Oil
and PREMIUM PROPANE Delivery

H
eating Oils & Propan

e

COUNTRY PRIMITIVE
GATHERINGS
— Country Gift Shop —

Our own Handcrafted Wooden Signs, Textiles,
Pottery, Candles, Lighted Twigs and much more!

70 South Hill  Road, New Boston, NH 03070
Open every day 10am-6pm

(603) 487-3599
Visit us online at www.countryprimitivegatherings.com

15% OFF any 1 item with this ad

Baseball
Sunapee 11 Nute 1 Brian Brewster gave up 3 hits while striking out 9, 
Troy Fowler had a pair of hits and 2 RBI. 
Hillsboro-Deering 7 Sunapee 5 Doubles by Kevin Gidari and Dan 
Kulbacki sparked a 5 run fourth to put H-D in charge. 
Hillsboro-Deering 9 Mascenic 2 Kevin Gidari scored 3 runs while 
Robert Armstrong and Brian Doherty had 2 RBI each. 
Fall Mountain 4 Hillsboro-Deering 3 Leading 3-2 in the bottom of 
the seventh, the Hillcats surrendered 2 runs to absorb a tough loss. 
Newport 14 Mascenic 3 Aaron Cherry threw a complete game with 
only 4 hits, while he and Ethan Gardner each collected a pair of hits. 
Hopkinton 8 Somersworth 0 Sam Bonifant was dominant, allowing 
only a single hit, while Matt McCormack went 3 for 3 with 4 RBI.
Hopkinton 9 Bow 2 Sam Bonifant struck out 7 and allowed 5 hits in 
taking the win. He also had 2 hits and an RBI.
Hopkinton 16 Derryfield 0 Liam McNicholas and Harry Legier com-
bined for a one-hit shutout. 
Merrimack Valley 9 Kearsarge 3 Kearsarge surrendered 6 runs in the 
bottom of the sixth to turn a close game into  rout. 
Bishop Brady 4 Kearsarge 1 Brad Donnelly’s homerun was the only 
Cougar bright spot on this day.
Windham 15 Kearsarge 2 Nick bailey, Cam Colby and Jake Broom had 
the Cougars' only hits.  They were out hit 14-3.
Lebanon 3 John Stark 1 Tyler Keim allowed just 3 hits but a pair of 
Stark sixth inning errors cost them the game.
Milford 5 John Stark 0 Stark batters fanned 10 times and registered 
only 3 hits in a loss to the Spartans.
ConVal 15 John Stark 0 Dustin Wood had Stark’s only hit while ConVal 
was recording 16. Darian perrault threw the one-hitter.
ConVal 3 Milford 1 Ivon Clough threw a complete game, allowing only 
5 hits. The Cougars had only 2 hits but capitalized on Milford errors. 

Boys’ Lacrosse
Hollis-Brookline 14 Kearsarge 4 Single goals from Jordan Barthol, 
Peter Allen, Owen Dayton and Tristan Rowe were not enough against 
the powerful Cavaliers.
Kearsarge 16 Laconia 4 Five goals each from Kent heckle and Peter 
Allen led the Cougars' domination. 
Windham 15 John Stark 4  Not much to say about this one.
Hopkinton 10 John Stark 9 The Hawks were leading comfortably 7-1 
at the break but had to withstand a frantic Stark rally in the second half. 
Jack Hastings had 4 goals and 2 assists for Hopkinton while Keith Filleul 
led the Generals with 3 goals and an assist. 

Softball
Hillsboro-Deering 10 sunapee 9 Alyssa bailey’s two-run single 
sparked a 6 run spurt in the bottom of the sixth turning the game 
around. Bailey and Erin Delacy were both 2 for 4.
Hillsboro-Deering 11 Mascenic 10 (9 in) Down 0-7 after the first, the 
Cats never gave up. Sarah Egner, who finished 3 for 5, hit a two out RBI 
single to win the game. 
Fall Mountain 11 Hillsboro-Deering 4 The Wildcats managed 15 hits 
off H-D pitching which the Hillcats couldn’t match. 
Sunapee 13 Nute 9 Rylee Weinstein’s 4 hits and 3 RBI performance led 


